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Chairman's MessageChairman's Message   
by Mike Benner 

 

G 
reetings, 

 

I would like to begin by telling you of my adventure regarding the 2009 San Jose National.  

My ride to the 2009 National was in a 1966 loaded Corvette convertible.  We traveled with a boot-leg 

road tour lead by Arland and Kay Dower.  The group traveled at about 65 mph and made frequent pit 

stops.  The road tour group consisted of 13 Corvettes ranging from a 1966 to a 2009 ZR1.  The day time temperature was nearly 100 

degrees which can cause problems for the older cars and chapter members. 

 

The trip to San Jose in a 1966 made me realize the huge advances the automotive industry has made in the last 50 years.  The looks 

of the cars has changed slightly but the technology has made major advances in comfort, safety, fuel economy, emission and 

performance.  I wonder if we were to compare the advances in the automotive industry to other industries like medical, aerospace 

and information technologies, would the automotive sector doing better or are they lagging behind??? 

 

Arriving at the National meet, I found it to be well organized and focused on the family and the hobby.  I noticed at the National 

membership meeting that the average age of the membership well over 50.  I did not see many younger members.  I think the reason 

for this is that vintage Corvettes have become too expensive.  Younger people seem to have interests in cars other than Corvettes.  

The goal of all NCRS members should be to tell the NCRS story to Corvette owners that have not enjoyed our hobby.  The senior 

members should share the judging and restoration knowledge with new and younger members.  If we all do these things our hobby 

may have a chance to live.  If not, there may be a time in the future that Corvette will take the path of the Model A. 

 

I made the return trip home in a vintage air conditioned Boeing 727.  The flight took  1 hour and 35 min and talk about technology.  

Funny thing about both modes of transportation, they both require lots of expensive gasoline?? 

 

Congratulations to the chapter members who brought their Corvettes to be judged and won their awards in San Jose.  These are Jim 

Lucia, Michael Somers, Michael Pierce, Brett Morrison, David Artz, Norm Culbert, Rick Reid, Chuck Dutoit, Dick Weiner, Peter 

Lubisich, Mike Doty and Ken Mietzner. 

 

Terminator Party at Rick & Mary Reidôs home in Sherwood, OR on September 26.  Please RSVP to Mike Benner at 

mbenner4@comcast.net or 503-200-0889 by September 23.  Hope to see you there. 

 

The NW Chapter Board of Directors has decided that our newsletter will be available only in an online format beginning January 

2010.  If you are a member without access to the internet, please let me know and arrangements will be made.  The reason for the 

decision is the cost of postage and paper.  There will be more information in the next issue. 
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   Editors Ramblingôs 
    by Eric Falk 

 

T 
he National Convention in San Jose was a hit.  I say that, not from experience, but 

from the stories and photoôs Iôve received.  You will find some of the stories and 

photographs throughout this issue.   Thanks to those of you who contributed. 

 

The success of this chapter and its events is due in part from the support of our sponsors; Corvette 

Specialties of Oregon, Les Schwab Tires of Beaverton and Pacific Corvette.  Each of them provided 

financial assistance to our Chapter this year.  I donôt live in Oregon but I purchased goods from two out of 

three of them and I intend to give the third a call when Iôm in need.  I hope each of you will consider them for 

your next purchase and /or repair needs.   
 

I need your assistance in keeping this newsletter informative and entertaining.  Please send me articles of any 

size; it can be any topic that relates to the restoration, preservation or repair of Corvettes.  Keep sending your 

photos and articles to me at editor@nwncrs.org.     

Northwest Chapter NCRS 

Board of Directors Meeting 

San Jose National 

July 12, 2009 

 

Board of Directors Meeting July 12, 2009 was 

called to order at 4:45pm by Chairman Mike 

Benner. 

 

In attendance:  Mike Benner, Bob Johansen, Larry 

Richter, Mike Doty, Tammy Shirley, Chuck Dutoit 

&  Wayne Loron. 

 

Due to limited time because of the National event 

the usual formalities were set aside. 

 

The board agreed to schedule the Seaside Conven-

tion Center for an early May 2012 tentative Re-

gional meet.  Seaside was chosen because we need a 

feeder for the National and weather should not be a 

factor for the Seaside area. 

 

Starting January 2010 the newsletter will only be 

available in electronic form.  A few copies will be 

available for those members that insist on a hard 

copy. 

 

The idea of the chapter paying for the holiday event 

was discussed.  More discussion is necessary, more 

info to follow. 

 

The board agreed that a small portion of the news-

letter be made available to recognize the  sponsors 

that make an annual donation to the chapter.  In ad-

dition our website will recognize those sponsors by 

a web link. 

 

The 2009 early dues promotion will be extended 

into 2010 i.e. dues paid by January 15, 2010 will be 

$20, thereafter $25.  The membership chairperson 

will prepare inserts for the newsletter explaining the 

promotion. 

 

The board agreed to allow a welcome reception at 

the Leavenworth Super Chapter Meet.  The food 

will be limited to appetizers. 

 

Pay Pal was discussed.  It was agreed that we need 

more communication regarding receiving payments 

and notifying the responsible person or persons. 

 

The board made a decision to allow motel compen-

sation for the Judging Chairman and Chapter Chair-

man when they were required to arrive at chapter 

events a day early for set up or organizational rea-

sons. 

 

The board confirmed the fact that chapter members 

will be allowed to have their first Flight Judging at 

no charge. 

 

Meeting adjourned at 5:35 pm 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Mike Benner 
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Region VIII Directors Message  
by Arland Dower 

 

The Northwest Region knew the 

way to San Jose 
 

 

T 
he 2009 NCRS 

National 

Convention in 

San Jose, California is in the books and the 

Northwest bootleg tour once again was well 

attended. Kay did another great job of planning all 

the details that make these tours run so well from 

start to finish. Saturday night was spent in Redding, 

Ca. so we could roll into San Jose around noon on 

Sunday. Redding provided the opportunity for the 

participants to gather for dinner and socialize. 

 

The group included David and Carlene Artz, 

Mike Benner, Norm Culbert, Carl and Lorene 

Davidson, Kay Dower and her driver, Chuck and 

Carol Dutoit, Bob and Valerie Johansen, Wayne 

Loron, Jim Lucia, Brett Morrison, Rick Reid, his 

daughter and future son-in-law, Larry Richter, Spike 

Smith, Steve and Mary Stanley, and Stewart and 

Teri Lowe. 

 

The wagon train included four Corvettes in 

trailers 1962, 1968, 1972, and 1975 plus nine driven 

Corvettes 1966, 1989, 1993, 1994, (2) 1996, (2) 

2002, and a 2009. Everyone seemed to enjoy the 

adventure and the 1966 had more excitement than 

any other vehicle in the caravan. Just about every 

Northwest participant accomplished what they set 

out to do at a national convention. The complete 

results from San Jose will be published in the next 

2009 Events Schedule2009 Events Schedule2009 Events Schedule    

Sep 26       Terminator Party    Sherwood, OR 

Oct 3         Judging School    Wilsonville, OR 

Dec 6        Holiday Party              Woodland, WA 

edition of the Restorer magazine. 

 

There was a national board meeting on 

Friday morning but the minutes were not yet 

available at the time of this article so they will be 

included in the next issue of the Front Bumper. A 

couple of new member services for 2010 are the 

ability to vote online for the regional elections and 

the ability for chapter judging chairmen to enter 

event results online. 

 

This was the last West Coast National 

Convention until the 2012 San Diego Convention. If 

you start making plans for your carôs judging pre-

requisites at regional meets over the next two years, 

you will be in good shape to attend. The regional 

requirements take some planning and they seem to 

come and go quickly so itôs never too early to get 

started. The 2010 National Convention is at the 

Charlotte (Lowes) Motor Speedway and the 

timeframes are waiting for final scheduling from 

NASCAR. 

 

Please make an effort to participate in an activity in 

your Northwest Region soon to support each of the 

chapters. If you have a NCRS question, concern, or 

suggestion, please contact me at 

akadower@comcast.net or 360 896-5334. 

mailto:akadower@comcast.net
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We are in the planning phase for 2010 and based on 

demand, we have tentatively scheduled a Judging 

School/Mini-Meet in the spring of next year in the 

Yakima, WA area.  This meet will feature two 

1961ôs.  If the demand for judging holds, we may 

need to have three Judging Schools as we have had 

this year, and of course there is the Regional Meet 

in Bend, OR in August 2010 which should provide 

plenty of opportunity for members to get their 

Corvettes judged. 

    -Wayne 

From The Judging Chairman  
by Wayne Loron 

 

 

 

 

B 
y the time you read 

this, we will have 

enjoyed our first joint 

Chapter Meet with the British Columbia Chapter.  

Results of the meet held in Leavenworth, WA will 

be published in the next issue of ñThe Front 

Bumperò.  We were especially pleased to have 

NCRS members there that traveled from British 

Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan, Montana, 

California, and Oregon.  Thanks to everyone who 

attended! 

 

We planned to judge four to six cars in 

Leavenworth, and then we received registrations for 

several other cars for Flight Judging.  In order to 

ensure high quality judging, it became necessary to 

limit the number of cars judged.  With our limited 

number of experienced judges, we were just unable 

to meet the demand. 

 

In order to meet the demand for NCRS judging, we 

plan to continue the judging schools and Chapter 

Meets to provide opportunities for judges to gain 

NCRS judging experience. 

Our next Judging School/Mini-Meet will be held on 

Saturday, October 3, at Dean Sprecherôs Corvette 

Specialties of Oregon in Wilsonville, OR.  We plan 

to use two C2ôs that have not been judged before, 

probably a 1964 and a 1966.  Please let Mike 

Benner or myself know if you plan to attend. 

 

Our next Judging 

School/Mini-Meet will 

be held October 3, at 

Corvette Specialties in 

Wilsonville, OR. 
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Area Coordinators Report  
 

Spokane Area  
   

T 
he national convention 

was a lot of fun for us 

corvette fanatics and 

everything ran fairly smooth, 

except the welcome reception.  Hopefully we will 

not experience one like that again. It was a zoo, 

although service was good when you took your 

empty pitcher to the back counter.   We even met a 

NW Chapter member from the Seattle area there.   

Fortunately, we will see him again in Leavenworth.  

 

We are getting requests from members in our area to 

have their cars judged, but we don't have enough 

judges to handle all the cars.   I don't like the 

thought of turning down members, as this could 

really hurt participation from the membership.  If 

the only way to have enough judges is to have 

Regional's, then we as a chapter need to host more 

Regional's.   

 

 Unfortunately the National board decided to limit 

the number of Regional's per year.   As most of the 

 

BEAVERTON  

10340 SW Canyon Rd  

Beaverton, OR 97005-1917  

(503) 643-9446  
 

 

At Les Schwab, we know how valuable YOUR time is. That's why 

when you drive into a Les Schwab Tire Center, we come running.   

Donôt let tire, brake or battery problems put your summer travel plans on hold. Stay safe and 

be sure your vehicle is ready for the miles ahead with our FREE Six Point Service Check. In 

one quick stop weôll inspect your tires, air pressure, brakes, shocks, battery, and visually in-

spect your alignment too. Weôll do it fast. Weôll do it right. Get a FREE Six Point Service 

check before you hit the road, only at your Local Les Schwab Tire Center. 

local people probably won't travel out of state to be 

judged, we should hold a Regional here in 2012 .   I 

volunteered to host another Chapter Meet at my 

home next spring but it won't come close to 

fulfilling our needs to get  enough cars judged from 

the Eastern Washington area.     

 

Iôve pondered this problem and have some ideas.  

Spending 2 days judging cars,  instead of 1, is one 

way to overcome this problem.  However, the 

judges will need to be willing to the extra day.  It 

would also be very helpful if more people got 

involved as judges.  If anyone has other  ideas to 

overcome this problem, please let me know.    

   

   -Mike Doty 
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The Unexpected Opportunities of a Road Trip 
By Carl Davidson 

 

 

W 
ell, it started out like as a regular tour.  We had our breakfast and our Starbucks and were on the road 

again.  We started out from Redding, California with high expectations; I was last in the group (fast should go 

last to catch up if needed), We were down the road a few miles when one of the early Corvettes pulled off to 

the side; the horn was honking and wouldnôt shut off.  We (two followers) pulled behind the early Corvette.  We managed 

to stop the honking horn and back to the road we went..  Another couple of miles and it happened again.  We pulled off 

again and made sure the problem was fixed -we unplugged the horns!  Down the road a few more miles and the early cor-

vette and its occupants got out and raised the hood.  The fan belts were shot.  Carl, Car and Lorene sped off to find new 

belts.  Unknown to us, there was a NAPA parts house a stones throw directly across the freeway.  We could have walked to 

the place if we had known it was there.  

Once the new belts were acquired we in-

stalled them and back on the road we were.   

 

As we were nearing the turn off area toward 

San Jose on route 505, two cars missed the 

turn off because of a truck blocking the turn 

off sign.  A quick phone call to one of the 

cars (the other didnôt answer the phone) 

informs them they missed the turn.  While 

they are turning around we decide to find a 

convenient place to stop and wait for 

them.  It is at least ninety degrees outside and it is hot so we stop under a bridge. Ten minutes pass, then fifteen, now 

twenty, I look in my rear view mirror and see a California Highway Patrol pulling in behind me.  Iôm thinking he must not 

want us to park here.  He climbs out of his car and heads for Lorene's side of the car. I moved the window down and he 

sticks his head inside, right hand on his hip, and says "What are you doing in my dream car?ò   

 

As it turns out he is a Corvette enthusiast.  He has a 66 big block and wants to know what is happening in the area with the 

Corvettes.   

I told him we were members of the NCRS and explain where we were going and what the organization is all about.  Then I 

told him there was a 66 small block in our group and that they should be along any moment.  He said that they went passed 

us a few minutes ago.  About that time my phone rings and it was the two that we were waiting for; they were at a service 

station up the road.  They saw the Highway Patrol Car and decided that we must have been stopped and didn't want to get 

involved. (This is my assumption). The officer knew where they were and said he would escort us so he could see the 66.  

He said there wasnôt any traffic so it would be alright if I wanted to get on it a little.  Well, itôs not a good thing to give a 

free pass to a ZR1 owner -So get on it I did!  After 

I hit ninety-two in second I had to get off the throt-

tle because we were at the off ramp.  The officer 

followed us into the station and said, "You know 

as you were accelerating your tail lights were 

blinking off and on, left right, left right, left 

right.ò  He said he thought the traction system was 

applying the brakes each time a tire started to 

spin.  It was news to me because Iôve never 

watched a ZR1 run down a road under full throt-

tle.   

 

The California Highway Patrol Officer and I have 

exchange e-mail addresses and we have a Corvette 

friend in California.  Oh, and he would like to find 

a 2006 ZO6 Sliver to match his 66 big block 427.  

        Editors Note: It just goes to show you é.. COPS are people too. 

ITôS ALWAYS NICE TO HAVE A ZR -1 AS A CHASE VEHICLE.  

ITôS EVEN NICER TO MEET AN OFFICER WHOôS A CORVETTE ENTHUSIA ST. 


